### The University of Maine

## DigitalCommons@UMaine

Maine History Documents

**Special Collections** 

1924

# A Bibliography for Mt. Ktaadn, Revised

Edward S. C. Smith

Myron H. Avery

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.library.umaine.edu/mainehistory



Part of the History Commons

### **Repository Citation**

Smith, Edward S. C. and Avery, Myron H., "A Bibliography for Mt. Ktaadn, Revised" (1924). Maine History Documents. 558.

https://digitalcommons.library.umaine.edu/mainehistory/558

This Article is brought to you for free and open access by DigitalCommons@UMaine. It has been accepted for inclusion in Maine History Documents by an authorized administrator of DigitalCommons@UMaine. For more information, please contact um.library.technical.services@maine.edu.

m 55 b

The compilers



# A Bibliography for Mt. Ktaadn, Revised

Compiled by

Edward S. C. Smith and Myron H. Avery Schenectady, N. Y., and Washington, D. C.

[Reprinted from Appalachia Number of Bulletin of Appalachian Mountain Club
December, 1924.]

## A Bibliography for Mt. Ktaadn, Revised

Compiled by

EDWARD S. C. SMITH AND MYRON H. AVERY SCHENECTADY, N. Y., AND WASHINGTON, D. C.

The following bibliography is a revision and amplification of the one which appeared in Appalachia, Vol. XV, No. 3, December, 1922. A number of unavoidable errors in the original have been corrected and much additional historical matter placed therein. We wish to express our thanks to the many Ktaadn enthusiasts who have contributed valuable material, and especially should we mention the assistance of Miss Evelyn Gilmore and Miss Hall of the Maine Historical Society; Rev. Henry E. Dunnack, Librarian of the Maine State Library; George M. Houghton of the Bangor & Aroostook R. R.; M. R. Harrigan of "The Bangor Daily Commercial"; Arthur L. Norton, Portland Society of Natural History, and Mrs. Fannie H. Eckstorm.

Prof. Lucius H. Merrill, of the University of Maine, gathered together a few items about Mt. Ktaadn in 1906 and the list was published in the "Daily Commercial" at Bangor. To this list we are indebted for several references which are marked with his initials. Likewise certain references kindly furnished by Mrs. Eekstorm bear her initials.

It is hoped that this bibliography will meet the same cordial reception as did the earlier one.

ABBOTT, JOHN S. C. "History of Maine," Portland and Boston, 1875, page 500. Edition of 1892 published at Augusta, page 500.

ALEXANDER, CHARLES P. "New or Little Known Crane Flies from the United States and Canada. Tipulidae Diptera." This article refers to *Tricyphana katahdin*, a new species from the foot of Mount Ktaadn along the Abol trail at the altitude of about 1000 feet. Proc. Phila. Academy of Natural Sciences, Vol. 66, pp. 579-606, Plates 25-27, 1914.

Allen, Francis H. "Bicknell's Thrush on Mt. Ktaadn, Maine." Auk, New Series, Vol. 15, No. 1, 1898, page 60.

Turdus alciae bicknelli, heard on the tableland of Ktaadn.

Appalachian Mountain Club. "Guide to the Paths in the White Mountains and Adjacent Regions," Fifth edition, 1922. "Mt. Ktaadn or Katahdin," section 21, page 440.

ARBOR, ILEX. See Holley, A. L.

- Atkinson, Minnie. "History of Hinkly Township, or Grand Lake Stream Plantation," Newburyport, 1920. On page 121 is given the story of "Katahdin and the Red Rose," which is the legend as told Miss Atkinson by a Maliseet Indian.
- Aubert, A. B. "Diatomees du Mt. Ktaadn," Le Diatomiste, Vol. 2, 1895, page 211.
- Babb, Cyrus C. "Third Annual Report of the State Water Storage Commission, State of Maine, 1912." Waterville, 1913, The Sentinel
  Pub. Co. On page 246 et seq. is a bibliography of Maine Geology.
- BACON, J. EARLE. "A Winter Climb" (of Ktaadn), contained in "Atop Katahdin," a pamphlet devoted to articles about the mountain, published by the Bangor & Aroostook R. R., 1922.
- Bailey, Jacob W. "An Account of an Excursion to Mt. Katahdin in Maine," American Journal of Science, Vol. 32, pp. 20-34, 1837. An extract from the above under the same title appeared in the Maine Monthly Magazine, Vol. 1, page 544.

  The original article was reprinted in the Bangor Daily Commercial,

The original article was reprinted in the Bangor Daily Commercial, June 9, 1906.

- Ballard, Rev. —. See the Maine Historical Soc. Coll., Vol. 1, Series 1, note on pages 465-466.
- Bangor Daily Commercial, Bangor, Maine. "Katahdin," an editorial, July 13, 1901. (L. H. M.)

"Mount Katahdin," an article reprinted from the New York Evening Post, July 15, 1902. (L. H. M.)

"A Neglected Worthy of Aroostook County," an editorial published July 21, 1906, which gives the following facts about that Ktaadn pioneer, the Rev. Marcus Rodman Keep. Born in Swanton, Vt., March 27, 1816; Middlebury College, 1836-39; Andover Seminary one year; Bangor Theological Seminary an unstated interval; Home Missionary in Maine, Fort Kent, 1846-48; Burlington and Passadumkeag, 1848-51; Fort Fairfield, 1851-56; Fort Kent, 1851-62, and Aroostook County generally until his death at Ashland on May 2, 1894.

See also Keep, Rev. Marcus R.

- Bangor & Aroostook R. R. "The Mt. Katahdin Country," anonymous, in the 1922 edition of "In the Maine Woods."
- BATH ENTERPRISE, BATH, MAINE. An anonymous article signed "L" entitled "Highest Lake in Maine"; the same article is said to have appeared in the Maine Industrial Journal. (L. H. M.)
- BAXTER, PERCIVAL P. "Mt. Katahdin State Park," an address given at the Annual Meeting of the Maine Sportsmen's Fish and Game Asso., Augusta, 1921.
- BOARDMAN, SAMUEL L. "The Climate, Soil, Physical Resources and Agricultural Capabilities of the State of Maine, with Special Reference to the Occupation of its New Lands," Dep't of Agriculture, Miscellaneous Special Report No. 4, Washington, Government Printing Office, 1884, pp. 8, 9, and 27.

Boston Sunday Globe. "Cloud Swept Peaks of Mt. Katahdin Lure the Hardy Mountain Climber," anonymous. Boston Sunday Globe, August 12, 1923.

Boston Soc. Natural History, Proceedings of. Vol. 6, pp. 85 and 86, 1854. At a meeting of the Society, September 20, 1854, "Mr. White presented specimens of erratic rocks bearing fossils from Mt. Ktaadn, Maine. Dr. Jackson remarked that they were of Silurian origin."

BRIGGS, FRED PERCY. "A Trip to Ktaadn," in The Cadet, Orono, Maine, 6:87-90 a publication of the University of Maine, 1892. (L. H. M.) Sept. 1891 "Plants Collected at Mt. Ktaadn in August, 1892," Torrey Botanical Club Bulletin, Vol. 19, 1892, page 333.

"Should Be Spelled Ktaadn," an article by Briggs in the Bangor Daily Commercial, 1902. (L. H. M.)<sup>1</sup>

Campbell, Colin. Surveyor in the employ of the British Government during a part of the Northeastern Boundary Controversy. The following is an extract from his journal, a part of the Barclay papers in the possession of the Maine Historical Society: "Tuesday, 19 October, 1819, clear and cold and a few clouds still flying from the northwest and the mountains covered with snow. After breakfast set out a third time for the peak of Cathardin. Got to the summit at 12 o'clock and had a most commanding view in every direction. Finding that Mars Hill bore N. 66° E. (by the magnet), was convinced I was on what we called last year number one of the Spencer Mountains."

See Greenleaf's comments at pages 29 and 30 of the "Survey of Maine."

Campbell, G. M. "Mt. Ktaadn," St. Croix Courier, 1887. (L. H. M.) Canham, P. G. An article in the Lewiston (Maine) Journal, Magazine Section, July 30, 1921, which contains a description of an ascent from the west.

Carleton, L. T. "Carleton's Pathfinder and Gazetteer of Hunting and Fishing Resorts of the State of Maine," 1899-1900, page 51.

CARPENTER, F. H. "The Nest of the Saw Whet Owl," Auk, Vol. 1, page 94.
CHADWICK, JOSEPH. "An Account of a Journey from Fort Pownal, now Fort
Point, up the Penobscot River to Quebec in 1764, by Joseph Chadwick." Bangor Historical Magazine, Vol. 4, No. 8, February, 1889,
page 146, from the MSS. of John F. Pratt of Chelsea, Mass.; Original
in the Massachusetts Archives. This is the paper in which Ktaadn
is called Satinhungermoss Hill. (Mrs. F. H. E.)

Chamberlain, Allen. "Vacation Tramps in New England Highlands,"
Houghton Mifflin Co. Chapter entitled "Ketté Adene" relates
to Mount Ktaadn.

"Found, a Long Lost Mountain," Boston Evening Transcript, September 30, 1916.

"When Col. T. W. Higginson was a guide to Mt. Ktaadn in 1855 and Now," Boston Evening Transcript, July 14, 1923.

<sup>1</sup>The available files for 1902 did not reveal the article. It is possible that a typographical error printed 1902 for 1892, the date of Briggs' other publications.

#### 4 A BIBLIOGRAPHY FOR MOUNT KTAADN, REVISED

- Churchill, J. R. "A Botanical Excursion to Mt. Katahdin," Rhodora, Vol. 3, page 147, 1901.
- Collins, J. F. "Notes on the Bryophites of Maine II, Katahdin Mosses," Rhodora, Vol. 3, page 181, 1901.
- COLLINS, J. F., AND KENNEDY, G. G. See Kennedy, G. G., and Collins, J. F.
- Congregationalist, The. August 17, 1866, page 132, "Thoreau and Ktaadn." See Eckstorm.
- CONNER, SAM E. "O'er Katahdin's Rugged Sides," "In the Maine Woods," 1921. Published by the Bangor & Aroostook R. R., Bangor, Maine. On page 11 Mr. Conner describes the eastern approach from Patten.
- COOK, SIDNEY. A letter signed "S. C." in the Bangor Daily Commercial, July 21, 1906. This letter contains the following personal description of Rev. M. R. Keep: "Marcus R. Keep was considered to be a little odd. He would start off and be gone a week without letting any one know where he was going. One leg was a little shorter than the other, his feet were large, his stride long, born of the impatience of his enthusiasm."
- Curl, Melvin J. "Climbing Ktaadn, the Best Mountain in the Wildest Wild to be had on this side of the American Continent," Boston Sunday Herald, November 16, 1919. Photogravure Section has two pages of pictures, the text refers to the Pamola Legend.
- Dale, T. Nelson. "The Granites of Maine," Bulletin 313, United States Geological Survey, 1907. Elevation of Mt. Ktaadn on page 8. Map of supposed granite area.
  - "The Commercial Granites of New England," Bulletin 738, United States Geological Survey, 1923; brief reference to the Ktaadn Granite area on pages 205 and 206.
- DAVENPORT, FREDERIC S. "The West Branch Route to Mt. Ktaadn," Appalachia, Vol. XIV, No. 4, June, 1919, page 340.
  - "Some Pioneers of Moosehead, Chesuncook and Millinocket," in the Northern, published by the Great Northern Paper Company at Bangor, Maine, Vol. 2, April, 1922, to March, 1923, inclusive, in 12 chapters.
  - This was also published in the Bangor Commercial in 1922.
- Davis, E. A. "A Trip to Mt. Katahdin," Good Will Record, Vol. XVI, No. 3, pp. 11-16, April, 1901. (L. H. M.)
- Dawson, William F. "The Eastern Approach to Mt. Ktaadn," Appalachia, Vol. XIV, No. 4, June, 1919, page 353.
  - "Mount Ktaadn," Forward, October 2, 1920, No. 40.
  - "Ktaadn Revisited," Forward, April 2, 1921, No. 14. (Forward is a Presbyterian Church publication.)
  - "The Great Basin," in "Atop Ktaadn," published by the Bangor & Aroostook R. R., 1922.
  - "Ktaadn, Grandest Isolated Summit in New England," New York Post, August 4, 1922. Photographs in the issue of August 26, 1922.
- DAY. HOLMAN F. "Kin O'Ktaadn," contains a poem entitled: "Ha'nt O Ktaadn," at page 137. Small, Maynard & Co., 1904.



DE LASKI, JOHN. "On the Motion of Glaciers," Proc. Portland Soc. Nat. Hist., Vol. 1, Pt. 2, page 177, 1869.

"Glacial Action on Mount Ktaadn," Am. Jour. Sci., 3rd Series, Vol. 3, page 27, 1872.

The above article was reprinted in the Bangor Daily Commercial, May 19, 1906. (L. H. M.)

Dugmore, A. Radclyffe. "Alone up Mt. Ktaadn," Everybody's Magazine, June, 1901, Vol. 4, page 547; photos by the author. (L. H. M.)

DUNNACK, REV. HENRY E. "The Maine Book," Augusta, 1920, page 37. DUTCHER, B. H. "Mammals of Mt. Ktaadn, Maine," Proc. Biological Soc. of Washington, Vol. 16, page 62, May 29, 1903. This article contains brief notes on physiography and a list of 36 mammals from Mt. Ktaadn.

The same, reprinted except for minor omissions, in Forest and Stream, Vol. 61, page 44, 1903.

Eckstorm, Fannie H. "The Penobscot Man," Houghton Mifflin Co. 1904.

"Thoreau's Maine Woods," Atlantic Monthly, Vol. 102, No. 2, August, 1908.

Thoreau in his account of the Allegash and East Branch trip (Maine Woods, Houghton Mifflin Co., 1906, page 214) refers to a story of a party who made a previous trip to Ktaadn as told by the guide Jo Polis. In The Congregationalist for August 17, 1866, a member of this party gave an account of the expedition under the title "Thoreau and Ktaadn," with the intent to refute Thoreau's disparaging comments. In Chapter Five of Mrs. Eckstorm's book, headed "Gray Rock of Abol," are extracts from the above-mentioned articles, and at page 108 is a portion of an "unpublished autograph account" of the trip by John S. Sewall, of the Bangor Theological Seminary, Bangor, Maine. At page 111 is a part of a second unpublished account of the excursion, and at page 141 is an extract from a third unpublished account by the Rev. F. P. Chapin of Hudson, N. H. This trip was made in June, 1857, by ten members of the Bangor Theological Seminary.

ELDER, J. G. Proc. Maine Hist. Soc. May meeting, 1883, Vol. 2, Series 2, page 84. Mr. Elder read the original MS. of a report of a survey party that made the ascent of Ktaadn in 1820. The MS. was never published and its whereabouts is now unknown. See Hamlin, Charles E.

EMERTON, J. H. "Spiders of New England," Appalachia, Vol. XIII, p. 143. EVANS, ALEXANDER W. "Notes on New England Hepaticae—V1," Rhodora, Vol. 10, No. 118, October, 1908, page 185.

Faris, John T. "Seeing the Eastern States," Lippincott, 1922. Chapter 3, page 26, "Mount Ktaadn, the Home of Pamola."

FARRAR, C. A. J. "Moosehead Lake and Northern Maine Wilderness," with map, Boston, Lee & Shepard, 1878. See Chapter 10, page 109.
"Down the West Branch, or Camps and Tramps about Katahdin," Boston, 1886, Chapter 8, page 170.

"How we saw the Maine Wilderness," eighth paper, in Sportsman and Tourist, Vol. 1, No. 9, September, 1891.

Fernald, Merritt C. "Scientific Observations on Mount Ktaadn," Bangor Daily Whig and Courier, November 9, 1874. The results of two expeditions to the mountain—the first in August, 1873, and the second in August, 1874—gave the altitude of Ktaadn as 5215.5 feet plus or minus 4.2 feet.

"Height of Mt. Ktaadn," American Journal of Science, 3rd Series, Vol. 9, page 238. 1875.

Fernald, M. L. "The New England Carices of the Subsection Vesicariae," Rhodora, Vol. 3, page 43. 1901.
"The Vascular Plants of Mt. Katahdin," Rhodora, Vol. 3, page 166.

Field, Parker B. "Most Hazardous Crag Climbing Stunt in New England," Boston Evening Transcript, September 5, 1923.

GILES, JOHN. "Memoirs of Odd Adventures, Strange Deliverances, etc., in the Captivity of John Giles, Esq.," written by himself. Originally published at Boston in 1736. Printed by Spiller & Gates, Printers, in 1869 at Cincinnati. Indian accounts of Teddon (Ktaadn) at page 46.

GOODALE, GEORGE L. Botanical Report in the Sixth Annual Report of the Maine Board of Agriculture, 2nd Series, 1861. See pages 125, 362 and 363. Certain plant species are listed.

GREENLEAF, Moses. "Survey of Maine," Shirley & Hyde, Portland, 1829, contains an account of two survey parties and the determination of the height of Mount Ktaadn. The location of the original manuscript is impossible. The report of the earlier survey may form a part of the Maine Boundary Commission manuscript, or may perhaps be the one referred to under Elder, J. G.

Grover, Archer L. "The Pull of Grand Old Mount Ktaadn," in Maine Woods for 1923, page 19. Published by the Bangor & Aroostook R. R., Bangor, Maine.

"Mt. Ktaadn and Its Surroundings," Bangor Daily Commercial, some time in March, 1923.

Hale, Edward Everett. "An Early Ascent of Katahdin," appeared in the Boston Advertiser some time in the year 1845. The same article was republished in Appalachia, Vol. IX, Nos. 3 and 4, April, 1901, page 277.

Maine: The Word and the Work, Vol. 12, page 5, November 15, 1900. (L. H. M.)

"Tarry at Home Travels," Macmillan Company, 1906. At page 33 are brief remarks concerning the Ktaadn expedition referred to above and Hale's companion, W. F. Channing.

- Hamlin, Charles E. "Observations on the Physical Geography and Geology of Mt. Ktaadn," Bull. Mus. Comp. Zoo., Harvard University, Vol. 7, pp. 206-223, 1881.
  - American Jour. of Science, 3rd Series, Vol. 22, page 229, 1881.
  - American Naturalist, Vol. 15, 1881. Both this and the previous article are reviews of the "Observations upon the Physical Geography and Geology of Mt. Ktaadn."

- "Routes to Ktaadn," Appalachia, Vol. II, No. 4, page 306, December, 1881. With map.
- "The Elder Manuscript," Appalachia, Vol. III, No. 3, page 252, December, 1883. See Elder, J. G.
- HARSHBERGER, J. W. "A Botanical Ascent of Mt. Ktaadn, Maine," Plant World, Vol. 5, page 21, 1902.
  - "Alpine Fell Fields of Eastern North America," Geographical Review, Vol. 7, April, 1919, pages 233-255; the fell field on Mt. Ktaadn is discussed.
- HARVEY, FRANCIS L. "Contributions to the Lichens of Maine," Bulletin of the Torrey Botanical Club, Vol. 21, page 389. This paper lists specimens that were gathered on Mt. Ktaadn July 4, 1856, by Rev. Joseph Blake.
  - -HARVEY, LEROY H. "An Ecological Excursion to Mount Ktaadn," Rhodora, Vol. 5, page 41, February, 1903.
    - "A Study of the Physiographic Ecology of Mt. Ktaadn, Maine," University of Maine Studies, No. 5, December, 1903, pages 1-50. "The Dwarf Mistletoe at Mt. Ktaadn," Plant World, Vol. 5, page 226.
    - "The Floristic Composition of the Vascular Flora of Mt. Ktaadn." 11th Report of the Michigan Academy of Science, 1909.
    - HAYWOOD, JOHN. "Gazetteer of the United States," cover title, "Gazet-
    - teer of Maine," S. H. Colesworthy, Portland, Maine, 1843, page 10. Helburn, Willard. "On Ktaadn in March," Appalachia, Vol. XV, No. 4, pages 426-430.
  - Henry, Mellinger E. An article in the New York Evening Post, October 1, 1920. It has a description of an ascent over Hunt's trail.
- HIGGINSON, THOMAS W. "Going to Mount Katahdin." This article appeared anonymously in Putnam's Monthly Magazine, page 242, Vol. 8, September, 1856.
  - Extracts from the above with comments appeared in the Bangor Commercial, July 14, 1906.
  - See Chamberlain, Allen.
- HITCHCOCK, CHARLES H. "Preliminary Report upon the Natural History and Geology of Maine," in the Sixth Annual Report of the Secretary of the Maine Board of Agriculture, Augusta, 1861.
  - "Geology of New Hampshire," Vol. 1, page 113, 1874. Reference to the visibility of Mt. Ktaadn from Mt. Washington.
  - \_ See also Proceedings of the Portland Soc. Nat. Hist. for Notes on Ktaadn, Vol. 1, part 1, page 72.
- Holley, A. L. (Arbor Ilex): "Camps and Tramps about Ktaadn," Scribner's Monthly (afterward the Century Magazine), Vol. 16, page 33, May, 1878. The article contains cuts of paintings and sketches made by four of the excursionists who were artists.
  - The same, in "Sport with Rod and Gun in American Woods and Waters," a series of sporting papers edited by Alfred M. Mayer, The Century Company, New York, 1883, page 801.
  - The same, bound up with a series of proof plates of the cuts used to illustrate the original article, half leather, gold stamped "Ktaadn," no date. But one copy is known to exist.

- —Houghton, John C. "Scientific Survey," Sixth Annual Report of the Maine Board of Agriculture, Second Series, 1861, pages 95 and 438.
  - Howe, R. Haber, Jr. "Lichens of Mount Ktaadn, Maine," Bryologist, Vol. 16, No. 3, page 33, with three plates.
- -Hubbard, Lucius L. "Vacations at Moosehead Lake and Vicinity, a Practical Guide Book for Tourists," Boston, A. Williams & Co., 1879.

  This is the first form of the well known Hubbard Guide Book, with map.
  - "Hubbard's Guide to Moosehead Lake and Northern Maine," 3rd edition, A. Williams & Co., Boston, 1882. There are five editions. "Woods and Lakes of Maine," J. R. Osgood & Co., Boston, 1884. Has a valuable glossary of Indian place names and notes on the Telos Canal. For Ktaadn see page 198.
- Hyde, Frederic B. "Under Ktaadn's Shadow," Bangor & Aroostook R. R. publication, "In the Maine Woods," 1908, page 87.
  - "Mount Ktaadn's Magic Allurement," "In the Maine Woods," edition of 1921, page 21.
  - "Ktaadn Falls, a Mountain Beauty Spot," "In the Maine Woods," edition of 1922, page 65.
- JACKSON, CHARLES T. "Second Annual Report on the Geology of the Public Lands belonging to the two States of Maine and Massachusetts," 1838, page 1 et seq. Altitude given as 5000 feet; ascent in snow-storm; Pamola legend.
  - JEFFERS, LEROY. "Maine's Highest Climb, Katahdin's Twin Peaks," New York Times, May 1, 1921.
    - "The Call of the Mountains," Dodd, Mead & Co., 1922.
    - "Maine's Highest Climb," in "Atop Ktaadn," published by the Bangor & Aroostook R. R.
  - Keep, Rev. Marcus R. A letter in the Bangor Democrat, Tuesday, December 7, 1847, Bangor, Maine. This letter describes what was probably Mr. Keep's first trip to the summit of Ktaadn.
    - Another letter from Keep in the Bangor Democrat, describing a second trip to the mountain with a party which included several women, in August, 1849. The letter was published in three parts, which appeared October 9, October 16 and October 23, 1849. The second instalment of the letter is a sermon which Rev. Mr. Keep preached at the summit of Ktaadn, Sunday, August 19, 1849. See under Bangor Commercial and Cook. References to Keep also appear in the Sixth Annual Report of the Maine Board of Agriculture, Second Series, 1861, pages 319, 334, 335 and 393.
  - Kennedy, G. G., and Collins, J. F. "Bryophytes of Mt. Katahdin," Rhodora, Vol. 3, June, 1901, page 177.
  - KNIGHT, C. L. "Climbing Mt. Ktaadn, the Sentinel of the Maine Woods," Lewiston (Maine) Journal, Magazine Section, October 6, 1917.
  - Langdon, Palmer H: "Down the Penobscot, Up Ktaadn," Forest and Stream, Vol. 74, No. 8, February 19, 1910, pages 290-292.
    - The same in "In the Maine Woods," published by the Bangor & Aroostook R. R., 1912, page 37.

LARRABEE, WILLIAM C. "Rosabower: A collection of essays and miscellanies," printed by R. P. Thompson, Cincinnati, 1855, 16mo, p. 281. "The Backwoods Expedition" describes a trip to Ktaadn.

LAWRENCE, ROSEWELL B. "Ktaadn Basin," Appalachia, Vol. V, No. 1,

December, 1887, page 26.

Leland, Charles G. "Algonquin Legends of New England," Penobscot and Passamaquoddy legends, page 255 et seq. Houghton, Mifflin & Co., Cambridge. First impression, 1884; second, 1885. See also Appalachia, Vol. XIII, page 263.

Lewiston Journal. Lewiston, Maine. Article entitled "Katahdin" by "One of the Pioneers," edition of July 31, 1886. (L. H. M.)

LORENZ, ANNIE. "Notes on the Hepaticae of Mount Ktaadn," Bryologist, Vol. 20, No. 3, May, 1917, page 41.

LOWELL, JAMES R. "Ktaadn the Mountain, Maine, To a Pine Tree," in Poems of America, New England, Vols. 24 and 25 (in one), edited by Henry W. Longfellow, Boston. Houghton, Mifflin & Co., 1882.

MAINE LEGISLATIVE RECORD, SENATE, 1921. References regarding "an act to establish the Mount Katahdin State Park." Has committee reports and discussions, pages 69, 155, 574, 575, 629, 630, 635 and 669.

Maine Board of Agriculture Sixth Annual Report of the Secretary, Second Series, 1861. Other items of geologic interest relating to Ktaadn in the "Scientific Survey" are as follows: pages 104, 192, 214, 262, 265, 266, 286 and 314.

M'COLGIN, EDWARD L. "Maine's Great Peak Accessible," in the Dearborn

Independent, June 23, 1923, page 11.

MERRILL, E. D. "Notes on Maine Plants," Rhodora, Vol. 1, 1899, page 185.

MERRILL, LUCIUS H. "Bibliography of Ktaadn," Bangor Daily Commercial, July 28, 1906. This was the first bibliography compiled, and cited many newspaper articles.

Montressor, Col. "Montressor's Journal," Maine Hist. Soc. Coll., Vol. 1, Series 1, page 456. Col. Montressor was an engineer officer who conducted an exploring expedition into Maine. He calls Ktaadn Panavanscot Hill. "\*\*\* Panavanscot Hill, higher than the others at the foot of which runs the river Penobscot."

MOOREHEAD, L. K. "Atop Mt. Katahdin," in "In the Maine Woods," Bangor & Aroostook R. R. publication for 1922, page 9.

"Mount Katahdin and the Famous Canoe Trips." A pamphlet, published by the Bangor & Aroostook R. R., has photographs and extracts from descriptions of various climbs.

Newcomb, H. "Four Lepidoptera from Mount Ktaadn, Maine," in Additions to the Museum, Proc. Philadelphia Academy of Natural Sciences, Vol. 64, page 817, 1902 (published 1903).

NORTHERN, THE. See The Northern.

ODELL, WILLIAM F. Report of the Chief Surveyor, British and American Boundary Commission, in the Ward Chipman MSS. in the possession of the Maine Historical Society. Odell was the Chief Surveyor and this report may possibly relate to the surveying expedition mentioned under Elder. 811.39c Hy 208. W24

### 10 A BIBLIOGRAPHY FOR MOUNT KTAADN, REVISED

PACKARD, ALPHEUS S. Mem. Boston Soc. Natural History, Vol. 1, pages 201-306.

Sixth Annual Report of the Maine Board of Agriculture, Second Series, 1861, "Report on the insects collected on the Penobscot and Allegash Rivers" during August and September, 1861; insects found on Mt. Ktaadn on page 374.

PARSONS, WILLIS T. Commissioner of Inland Fisheries and Game, of the State of Maine. Annual Report for 1919. Pictures of Ktaadn. Same for 1920, Ktaadn referred to, page 14.

Same for 1922, Map of the Ktaadn Game Preserve and article at

page 16.

PERRIN, PORTER G. "How two Men from Orono Climbed Katahdin in June," Bangor Daily Commercial, June 16, 1920. "Dry Pond" was filled with water to a depth of eight feet!

PHILLIPS, GEORGE A. "Mt. Katahdin Via the West Branch," Bar Harbor Record, January 17, 1906. (L.H.M.)

Phoutrides, Aristides E. "Ktaadn and Morning Dew," a poem in "Lights at Dawn." The Stratford Company, Boston, 1917.

Pickering, G. C. "A Camp in the Shadow of Mt. Ktaadn," Northern Monthly, Vol. 1, No. 3, May, 1864.

PORTER, Col. Joseph W. "Old Katahdin," Bangor Daily Commercial, February 8, 1896. (L. H. M.)

"Satinhungermoss Hill (Mt. Katahdin)." This article was signed "Wayfarer." Bangor Daily Commercial, February 29, 1896. (L. H. M.)

PROUTY, ETHEL M. "Mt. Ktaadn," New England Magazine, New Series, Vol. 41, page 280.

ROGERS, LORE A. "Taking a Photograph of Maine's Highest Mountain," in the Lewiston (Maine) Journal, July 29, 1903. (L. H. M.)

SAYWARD, PERCEVAL. "A Winter Ascent of Mount Ktaadn," Appalachia, Vol. XIII, No. 3, June, 1915, page 227. "The Highest Peak in each New England State," Appalachia,

Vol. XIII, No. 4, December, 1915, page 343.

- Scribner, F. Lamson. "Mt. Katahdin and Its Flora," Botanical Gazette, Vol. 17. page 46, 1873.

SEWALL, JOHN S. Anarticle signed "J. S. S." in the Maine Sportsman, 1904. See Eckstorm.

SKINNER, CHARLES M. "Myths and Legends of our own Land," 1896. "The Home of Thunder," Vol. 1, page 199.

"The Marriage of Mt. Katahdin," Vol. 1, page 203.

SMITH, EDWARD S. C., AND AVERY, MYRON H. "A Bibliography for Mt. Ktaadn," Appalachia, Vol. XV, No. 3, December, 1922, page 334. Contains also a special Appalachia Index and list of notable Ktaadn expeditions.

SMITH, E. S. C., AND SWEET, P. W. K. "Rock Creep on Mt. Ktaadn, Maine." The Geographical Review, Vol. 14, No. 3, July, 1924,

pp. 388-393.

\_ SMYTH, NEWMAN. "The Lake Country of New England," Scribner's Magazine, Vol. 8, 1890, page 493.

- Sprague, John F. "Sebastian Rale," Heintzmann Press, Boston, 1906.
  The Legend of Pamola, page 93.
  - Sprague's Journal of Maine History, Vol. 10, No. 4, 1922, page 215, an extract from Vetromile's "The Abenakis and their History." See Vetromile.
- SPRINGER, JOHN. "Forest Life and Forest Trees," Harper & Brothers, 1851, pages 188-204; cuts from Jackson's Geologic Reports. Springer gives some account of Marcus Keep.
- STANTON, G. S. "Where the Sportsman loves to Linger," New York, 1905, J. S. Oglive Pub. Co.
  - STAPLES, ARTHUR G. "Katahdin—The Highest Mountain in the Wildest Part of New England. The story of a seventy-five mile trip to its summit, told in plain prose with many adventures." The Lewiston (Maine) Journal, Magazine Section, October 2, 1920.
- Stone, George H. "The Glacial Gravels of Maine and their Associated Deposits," Monograph 34, United States Geological Survey, 1899. See pages 104, 267, 295 and 408.
  - SWEET, P. W. K. See Smith and Sweet.
  - Sweetser, M. F. "Summer Days Down East," Portland, Maine, 1883, page 38.
  - TARR, RALPH S. "Glaciation of Mt. Ktaadn, Maine," Bulletin of the Geological Society of America, Vol. 11, pages 433-448. This is a masterpiece of geological literature.
- THAYER, ANNA M. "The Spell of Katahdin," "In the Maine Woods," 1916, published by the Bangor & Aroostook R. R., Bangor, Maine, page 65.
- The Northern. Published by the Great Northern Paper Company. In Vol. 3 (May, 1923), No. 2, page 5, an anonymous article, "Sandy Stream and Mt. Katahdin," which describes recent lumbering operations on the East Side of the mountain.
  - Same, in Vol. 3 (July, 1923), No. 4, another anonymous account of the Baxter party, with references to early trails.
  - Same, in Vol. 3 (December, 1923), No. 9, "The Basin Ponds Fire of August 9th," with photographs taken at the height of the fire.
- THOMPSON, WINFIELD M. "Ascent of Mt. Katahdin," "In the Maine Woods," edition of 1901, Bangor & Aroostook R. R., pages 75-76.
- Todd, John. "Summer Gleanings of Sketches and Incidents of a Pastor's Vacation," Northampton, Hopkins, Bridgman & Co., 1852. Chapter entitled "Mount Katahdin" describes an ascent from the valley of the Quassatiquoik. "In the course of our tour we had occasion more than once to feel grateful towards Rev. Mr. Keep, whose hatchet for the last five or seven miles had done a great and good work in cutting a kind of path and marking the trees."
- THOREAU, HENRY D. "Ktaadn and the Maine Woods." In (Sartain's)
  Union Magazine of Literature and Art, Vol. 3, 1848, July to November.
  Same, in "The Maine Woods," Boston, Ticknor & Fields, 1864.
  Same, in "The Maine Woods," in Riverside Edition of Thoreau's works, Vol. 3, Houghton, Mifflin & Co.

- Turner, Charles, Jr. A letter from Turner who was a member of one of the Wild Lands Survey parties. Mass. Hist. Soc. Coll., Vol. 8, Second Series, pages 112-116. Turner ascended Ktaadn in 1804, one of what was probably the first party of white men to do so. Turner spelled Ktaadn, "Cathadin."
- \* UPHAM, WARREN. "Glaciation of the Mountains in New England and New York," American Geologist, Vol. 4, page 165, 1889.
  - Same in Appalachia, Vol. V, No. 4, page 295, May, 1889.
  - VETROMILE, REV. EUGENE. "The Abnakis and their History," New York, James B. Kirner, 1866, page 62.
- Vose, George L. "Orographic Geology, or the Origin and Structure of Mountains," Boston, Lee & Shepard, page 18.
- WALDO, FULLERTON L. "Notes on a Recent Visit to Ktaadn," Appalachia, Vol. VIII, No. 2, November, 1896, page 189.
  - Whipple, Joseph. "A Geographical View of the District of Maine, including Acadia, Penobscot, River and Bay," Bangor, Peter Edes, 1816.
  - WHITMAN, EDMUND A. "Appalachian Club at Mt. Ktaadn," "In the Maine Woods," 1909, page 85, Bangor & Aroostook R. R., Bangor, Maine.
  - Whittier, John G. "The Lumberman," Riverside Edition of Whittier, Houghton, Mifflin & Co., Vol. 3, pages 297-298.
  - WHITTIER, RALPH. "An Outing in the Katahdin Country," "In the Maine Woods," 1915, Bangor & Aroostook R. R., Bangor, Maine, page 49.
- WITHERLE, GEORGE H. "Excursions North of Katahdin," Appalachia,
   Vol. III, No. 3, December, 1883, page 222.
  - "An Autumn Visit to the Sourdnahunk Mountains and Katahdin," Appalachia, Vol. IV, No. 1, December, 1884, page 20.
  - "Explorations in the Vicinity of Mount Ktaadn," Appalachia, Vol. V, No. 4, June, 1888, page 147.
- WILLIAMS, EMILE F. "A Comparison of the Floras of Mt. Washington and Mt. Ktaadn," Rhodora, Vol. 3, page 160.
- Williamson, Joseph. "A Bibliography of the State of Maine," Portland, 1896, page 654.
- WILLIAMSON, WILLIAM D. "History of the State of Maine from Its First Discovery, A. D. 1602, to the Separation, A. D. 1820," two vols., Hallowell, 1832, pages 90-92.
- WILLIS, WILLIAM. "Language of the Abnaquies or Eastern Indians," Maine Hist. Soc. Coll., Vol. 4, Series 1, pages 95 and 117.
- Wing, George C., Jr. "Mount Ktaadn, sometimes Katahdin," Sprague's Journal of Maine History, Vol. 10, No. 3, pages 115 to 137.
- WINTHROP, THEODORE. "Life in the Open Air," Atlantic Monthly, Vol. 10, 1862, pages 203, 293, 526 and 678.
  - "Life in the Open Air and Other Papers," First edition: J. R. Osgood & Co.; later by Ticknor & Fields; sixth edition in 1871 by Fields, Osgood & Co.
  - The same, Henry Holt, 1876.
  - WOLFE, FRANK E. "Pamola" (an ascent of Pamola peak), Forest and Stream, Vol. 50, No. 1, pages 2-5, January 1, 1898.